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March 17, 2017


Dear Councilmembers:
I’m writing to offer an update on the West Point Treatment Plant restoration, and to report the progress our employees and contractors are making to re-establish full operations at the West Point Treatment Plant following flooding that took place on Feb. 9, 2017.
With cleanup of the plant completed and the primary system ready to resume full function, we successfully achieved our first milestones toward bringing the plant back online.
Our next milestone is completing repairs on the boilers needed to heat both the plant as well as the digesters that process our solids, and I’m pleased to report these critical steps are proceeding ahead of schedule. 
As you may remember, the boilers and their fuel trains were badly damaged in the flooding. With the restart of the first boiler on March 6, and the arrival of a temporary boiler last week, we’ve already brought two of our six the digesters back up to temperature. A third digester is slated to be up to temperature this weekend. 
Within a couple of weeks, we expect to be able to begin to feeding the digesters solids from the primary process. Once that step is complete, we’ll be able to start up the secondary process.
Right now, our team of science and technology experts is busy assessing the health of the microbial life within the digesters as they slowly emerge from hibernation. We’re relying on our internal scientists as well as wastewater biology experts from the UCLA and University of Washington to assist in restoring our secondary treatment process.
In terms of infrastructure repairs, teams of contractors and employees are onsite daily as part of an aggressive schedule to repair and replacement of electrical switches and instrumentation panels.  
Workers are about 80 percent of the way through the job of replacing the motors that operate pumps within the plant – including supplying power to those motors. 
I am very encouraged by the progress to date and feel confident the division remains on target to attain its goal to restore secondary treatment by April 30.

Going beyond the restoration, we have also developed a water quality monitoring plan that we shared with the Department of Ecology and with several other environmental stakeholders. The plan calls for the Department of Natural Resources and Parks to substantially increase water quality monitoring and analysis in Puget Sound, and to post the data on our website on an ongoing basis. We will compare these findings to baseline data to help us understand what West Point’s temporarily limited treatment may have on Puget Sound ecology.

Finally, I would like to call your attention to recent media coverage, namely an article by Seattle Times environmental reporter Lynda Mapes that ran on Sunday, March 12. While the information in the article is accurate and covers the agency fairly, we question whether the dramatic photograph depicts a sewage bypass. There are a number of concerns, from the timing of the photo, which was taken on Feb. 16 nearly seven hours after a bypass had stopped, to the lack of visual evidence of a sewage overflow, including bubbling from the outfall and the presence of seagulls. We believe the plume is most likely the result of naturally occurring sediment and tidal conditions, and are working with them to correct their information. 

Finally, I’m pleased to report that no stormwater-sewage bypasses have occurred since Feb. 16. Limited primary treatment continues, which includes screening, some solids settling, disinfection and dechlorination. Treated wastewater is being discharged through the plant’s deepwater outfall, which is roughly three-quarters of a mile offshore on the bottom of Puget Sound where currents provide continuous dilution.

Treatment plant operators are carefully monitoring weather report. Forecasts call for rainy weather to taper off into drier conditions expected to hold through early next week. 

Rainfall in Seattle totaling one inch or more over two or three consecutive days could lead to an emergency bypass of highly diluted stormwater and wastewater from the West Point plant.

If the volume of stormwater and wastewater flowing into the plant appears to approach the upper limit of the plant’s current treatment capacity, plant operators will divert a portion of the flow coming to other wastewater treatment facilities and avoid an emergency bypass into Puget Sound. 

I am happy answer questions, discuss concerns, or arrange briefings or tours to ensure you receive complete and timely information. Please feel free to contact me at 206-477-4550 or Christie.true@kingcounty.gov if I can be of assistance.


